
INT. PITEZEL HOME, PHILADELPHIA - NIGHT

HENRY HOWARD HOLMES, 34, is dragging an unconscious body 
across a messy living room. He’s handsome, well dressed in a 
black suit and tie, hair perfectly sculpted into a classical 
cut. His face shows moderate signs of strain - the man on the 
floor, BENJAMIN F. PITEZEL 55, is considerably heavier than 
him. Not fat, exactly, or bodybuilder-muscly, but simply of a 
sturdy build, and tall. A thin stream of foam extends down 
from Benjamin’s mouth.

Holmes pushes empty beer bottles and dirty clothing with his 
foot as he laboriously makes his way to the couch with the 
body, and kneels down to push it onto the couch. 

As he does so, he notices something underneath the couch. He 
reaches for it - a small book for children. He smiles, puts it 
in his inner jacket pocket, and makes the push, getting 
Pitezel on the sofa. 

Holmes goes to a nearby cabinet and pulls out a few liquor 
bottles, examines the labels, and takes one, putting the rest 
back. He returns to the couch, and proceeds to douse both 
Pitezel and the furniture he is on with the alcohol. 

He picks up a pack of cigarettes from a table, lights one, and 
sits down on a nearby chair for a minute. He examines the body 
laid out in front of him, and takes a few drags of the 
cigarette while resting. 

He finally stands back up, picks up a nearby briefcase, and 
walks towards the front door. While passing the body he stops, 
turns, and throws the cigarette at Pitezel. 

The areas covered in alcohol instantly begin burning a blue 
flame. Holmes stands and watches for a minute as the flames 
begin to consume the couch, and walks out of the apartment. 

EXT. OUTSIDE PITEZEL’S HOME - NIGHT

HOLMES steps out of Pitezel’s building, and heads towards a 
nearby pay phone. He dials, waits. 

HOLMES
Hello, 911? There’s a fire on 
Callowhill Street.

He promptly hangs up and strolls away. We pan up to one of the 
windows, where we can see a fire raging inside. Far off in the 
distance, the sound of sirens can be heard. 

FADE TO TITLES


